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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
General Membership Meeting Minutes
Library of Key Escuela Elementary School (855 N. Edison St.) and Hybrid Meeting via Zoom
April 27, 2022; 7:30 PM
The President convened the meeting at 7:30 pm.  The President determined that a quorum was present.  The President asked that the minutes of the March 30, 2022 meeting be approved.  Those voting gave unanimous consent to the motion, with one abstention.
Reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd:

The President proceeded to introduce two representatives from the County Department of Environmental Services (DES):  Design Team Supervisor Dan Nabors and Assistant Bureau Chief Kevin Casadei.  Messrs. Nabors and Casadei addressed two topics.  First, there was a brief synopsis of DES’s analysis of the effects of the October 2021 reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd between N. Frederick St and N. George Mason Drive.  By and large, their summary was not well-received.  According to DES’s numbers, traffic along Wilson Boulevard has been 29% below pre-pandemic levels.  DES reports that there have been seven vehicular crashes involving property damage along the stretch of Wilson Blvd between N. Frederick St and N. George Mason Drive.  Of those, six occurred at the intersection of Wilson Blvd and N. George Mason Drive.  DES has determined that only one of these accidents could be attributed to the reconfiguration of the lanes (a rear-end collision).  Attendees criticized the data gathering methods that DES employed.  Attendees noted that with a return of addition traffic volumes, bottlenecks and backups such as those along westbound Wilson Blvd between N. George Mason and the N. Edison Street traffic light, as well as associated with the bus stop in front of the McDonald’s restaurant, will continue to cause unwanted congestion and increased potential for collisions.  It was further noted that, for reasons of personal safety, few bicyclists dare to use the dedicated bike lanes on westbound Wilson Blvd at that intersection.  There are currently no plans to alter the reconfiguration of the lanes west of George Mason Drive.  DES recognizes that “operational and safety concerns” might prompt future changes.
Second, Messrs. Nabors and Casadei discussed DES’s planned next steps for the upcoming Resurfacing for Complete Streets Program for Wilson Blvd between N. Vermont St and N. George Mason Drive (partial map reproduced below; see https://arlingtonva.konveio.com/resurfacing-complete-streets-2022-wilson-blvd).  This is the third year that DES has engaged with the public on repaving projects.  DES has received 53 comments in connection with this project.  Principal concerns related to pedestrian safety and bike facilities, as well as sidewalks.  
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Partial depiction of Wilson Boulevard between N. George Mason Drive and N. Vermont Street (https://arlingtonva.konveio.com/resurfacing-complete-streets-2022-wilson-blvd).  
Messrs. Nabors and Casadei emphasized again and again that the mandate of their repaving functions did not extend to sidewalks, curbs, and gutters.  They recognize that pedestrian safety issues related, in part, to the existence of utility poles that interrupt pedestrian passage along the sidewalks on either side of Wilson Blvd.  In response to a question from a BCA member, the DES officials said they were considering the addition of bike lanes to parts of Wilson Blvd between N. George Mason Drive and N. Vermont Street.

Questions and discussions following the presentation included the following points:  The question of whether bike lanes could be fit within that segment of Wilson Blvd would involve balancing tradeoffs.  Apparently, the riding public is not utilizing the bike lanes on Wilson Blvd west of N. George Mason Drive.  Those have functioned more as a buffer between vehicular traffic on Wilson Blvd and pedestrian using the sidewalks.  County staff recognizes that the repaving project could potentially provide evidence for the need of the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) to address the sidewalks along Wilson Blvd in that stretch.  In addition, traffic associated with new site plan developments at the Macy’s location near the corner of N. Glebe Road and Wilson Blvd, as well as at the redevelopment at 4600 N. Fairfax street that proposed to have most traffic enter and exit the site from Wilson Blvd via N. Woodrow Street and N. Wakefield Street, could prompt reconsideration of changes to Wilson Blvd. 

A BCA member who worked on the Bluemont Civic Association 2013 Neighborhood Conservation Plan and Sidewalk Safety Task Force explained that in 2013-14, the Bluemont Civic Association endorsed the removal of traffic through-lanes and addition of bike lanes along Wilson Blvd from N. Frederick Street to the west as a step toward wider sidewalks to benefit both pedestrians and cyclists. As stated in BCA communications with County staff, the County was going to analyze traffic flow in the narrowed Wilson Blvd to determine the feasibility of wider sidewalks.  She asked when the County would provide that assessment regarding the feasibility of wider sidewalks given traffic flows from the reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd from N. Frederick to the west.  A former president of BCA during this time, and the current BCA president further explained to DES staff how the support in the 2013 BCA Neighborhood Conservation Plan for installation of bike lanes and removal of traffic through lanes on Wilson Blvd was tied to the County’s analysis of the effect on traffic in order to determine the feasibility of wider sidewalks, and that BCA had decided that its proposal of such measures should not include Wilson Blvd east of N. George Mason Drive. 
In discussion among BCA members following the meeting, it was requested that the president send the speakers questions audience members had made both from the zoom chat, and the in-person meeting.  Here are the questions/comments from the meeting that the president sent to DES.  

-- Many Bluemont residents have told BCA they had not been aware of DES’ period to receive public comments on existing conditions. Our civic association newsletters could only be delivered the last two weekends of April, and most were delivered after the existing conditions feedback opportunity closed. 

--Long-term resident of Abingdon Street described why having two lanes of traffic would create bottlenecks at the redlights/intersections along Wilson Blvd, including Wilson Blvd and N. Abington Street, Wilson and N. Wakefield Street, and how traffic volumes limits what is feasible.

 -- A long term resident asked how plans for future development get added into the base line for traffic  volumes, noting the need to consider parking requirements, the type of development, and peak times when it will generate traffic.  He noted that the Bluemont Civic Association is currently in the site plan process for two developments that, on their own, will add about 1000 residential units bringing traffic onto Wilson Blvd.  

 -- A resident noted that the public comments submitted for the October 2021 reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd were mostly negative, cyclists were not using the bike lanes – they were using the sidewalks, there have been additional traffic back-ups, there is an increase in people doing sudden lane changes because they do not recognize in times that lanes are being taken away.

-- A self-described die-hard cyclist said that because of hills between Fire Station 2 and N. Wakefield Street, it is not a path for casual cyclists, people find it too difficult to cycle up Wilson Blvd.  

-- Another avid cyclist explained why this section of Wilson Blvd is one of the few sections of roadway in Arlington that he avoids.  He said it is one of the most dangerous sections. He said that he rides down to Court House, but explained that most people lack the ability to jump in and out of traffic like he can, and will not use bike lanes along Wilson.  The cyclist also described how Uber, Amazon trucks and UPS use most of the bike lanes now, and explained why bike lanes on Wilson Blvd east of N. George Mason Drive could make the problem worse. 

 -- A resident asked about how DES analysis considered the temporary drop in traffic volumes due to the pandemic.

 -- A resident said we have been down this road before where reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd did not reflect input community members had provided during the public engagement, and asked what is the County planning to do with reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd.  
-- Several residents mentioned the need for wider sidewalks.  One said she was struck by the lack of a holistic approach, Bluemont residents have repeatedly given the County feedback on the need for wider sidewalks along Wilson Blvd, but the only changes made were to the roads, adding bike lanes, changes to the road that compounded the sidewalk problem.  

-- A resident asked how can we get out of the rhythm of only addressing roads, and deal with sidewalks.

-- A resident asked whether there were plans to change Wilson Blvd back to its configuration prior to the October 2021 changes.

-- Residents asked for clarification of the DES data on crashes after the October 2021 reconfiguration.  A member noted that there seemed to be a 20% increase, despite lower traffic volumes.  Residents noted problems with near misses, and careless driving in the areas changed by the October 2021 reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd.

-- A resident who worked on the Bluemont Civic Association Neighborhood Conservation Plan and Sidewalk Safety Task Force explained that the Bluemont Civic Association endorsed the removal of traffic through lanes and addition of bike lanes along Wilson Blvd as a step toward wider sidewalks to benefit both pedestrians and cyclists.  The County was going to analyze traffic flow in the narrowed Wilson Blvd to determine the feasibility of wider sidewalks.  She asked when the County would provide that assessment regarding the feasibility of wider sidewalks given traffic flows from the reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd from N. Frederick to the west. 

--  A former BCA president at the time that the Bluemont Civic Association endorsed narrowing of Wilson Blvd, removal of traffic through lanes and the addition of bike lanes as a step to assess the effect wider sidewalks would have on traffic flow, further explained this Bluemont Civic Association position, and asked how it is being used in DES planning for Wilson Blvd today.

-- The current BCA president further explained how the civic association's endorsement of bike lanes was tied to the effort to get wider sidewalks. 

Comments in the zoom chat of the April 27 meeting:
-- Do the numbers in parentheses signify the # of comments, e.g., most of them indicate that the feedback came from 1 person?

 -- Vehicle travel lanes changed west of George Mason. Shouldn't changes in travel lanes also be considered east of George Mason which could allow bike lanes and sidewalk expansion?

 -- I feel like we've been surveyed over the years about Wilson and survey feedback is often about the narrow sidewalks, but then after the community feedback period, we don't see changes to the sidewalks. Measures are taken to reduce lanes, add bike lanes, employ speed reducing measures on Wilson, etc.  It seems like the sidewalk issue hasn't been addressed and sometimes the other measures create new issues.

 -- I totally agree.  Arlington County just pretends to care what the residents want for their neighborhoods.

 -- Protected bike lanes would address concerns about "Uber lanes"/delivery use and the concern for safety from bikers

-- If you are going to designate a part of the existing road for pedestrians or cyclists is there any consideration for using bollards to pilot a sidewalk extension as a shared space rather than dedicating the spaces only to cyclists? Similar to the pilot on S. Carlin Springs Road.

-- I live on Abingdon.  I'd LOVE wide sidewalks and bike lanes, but I'm not willing to trade those amenities for increased traffic.  My vote is no reduction in lanes.  We need to get more input to find out what other drivers want to see.  Cars are not going away.  Density is increasing.  Cars are going electric and soon autonomous, people aren't giving them up.

 --  I am sorry to have missed this survey.  I walk this stretch of Wilson every day and have lots of comments.  In particular has any one looked into the cluster frappe at the intersection of Vermont and Wilson?  I have nearly died there at least 20 times in the past 6 months....didn't see it in the power point.

-- For the County staff, I think I missed it.  What is driving this study now?  What is the catalyst?  Why this section?  Is there a group lobbying for this change?  Is there extra money that needed to be spent?

 -- PLEASE SAVE THE CHAT FOR ALL THE COMMENTS.  there are a number we did not get to--concern expressed about the N. George Mason discussion.
N. Edison Street Connector to the Bluemont Junction Trail:

At the conclusion of the DES presentation, the President turned to the next agenda item: a proposed resolution relating to a connector to the Bluemont Junction Trail.  Members voted unanimously in support of the following resolution: 
Approval of the County Plans for the N. Edison Street Connector trail to the Bluemont Junction Trail, as presented at the Bluemont Civic Association April 27, 2022 General Membership meeting
 

WHEREAS: As guided by the County's Master Transportation Plan Bicycle Element plan, the proposed paved N. Edison Street connector trail will be compliant with the American with Disabilities Act (ADA), providing improved access to the trail for all, including bikes, and strollers. 

WHEREAS: The Department of Environmental Services has confirmed that the proposed N. Edison Street connector trail will be located at the T Junction at the end of N. Edison Street.  

WHEREAS: The proposed location for the N. Edison Street connector Trail is on the public right of way.
WHEREAS: The proposed path location will steer clear of tree roots while ensuring positive drainage, constructed to allow storm water to be directed to the nearby drainage swale and storm water collection system. 
WHEREAS There is no ADA accessible or compliant pathway connecting residents of 6th St N, N. Edison St, and portions of N. Emerson street to the Bluemont Junction Trail.
WHEREAS: Multiple ADA accessible trail connectors were installed on the Bluemont Junction Trail, and N. Edison is a last remaining connector requiring installation.
WHEREAS: A parent documented injuries to a child from riding on the nearby hardpack bike trail highlighting the need for a new safe paved trail connector.  The Arlington County Board acknowledged the parent’s report of the injuries. 
 RESOLVED:  The President of the Bluemont Civic shall send a letter to the Arlington County Board expressing the Bluemont Civic Association’s support for a paved N Edison Street trail connector at the proposed location.
Designation of a New Second Priority BCA Neighborhood Conservation Plan Project: 

The President then turned to the next item on the meeting agenda: a proposed resolution designating a second project for neighborhood conservation.
Designation of a New BCA Second Priority Project:  N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvements

Whereas:  A first of its kind resolution was co-signed in February 2022 between the Bluemont Civic Association (BCA) and Arlington Forest Citizens Association (AFCA) for the implementation of N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvements. 

Whereas:  Pursuant to this co-signed resolution, there is existing broad support for improvements to N Carlin Springs Road, specifically a call for the implementation of additional traffic calming and pedestrian safety measures and police enforcement of speeding and street crossing laws on N. Carlin Springs Road between N. Edison Street and N. Kensington Street in the Bluemont neighborhood to enhance safety and accessibility for all modes of transportation.

Resolved: The Bluemont Civic Association (BCA) adopts N Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvements from N. Carlin Springs Road between N Edison Street and N Kensington Street in the Bluemont neighborhood as its 2nd Priority Neighborhood Conservation Project. These safety improvements are to be consistent with the recommendations in the “Resolution: N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvements” co-signed by the Bluemont Civic Association (BCA) and Arlington Forest Citizens Association (AFCA) in February 2022.

NOTE:  This February 2022 Resolution with the BCA-AFCA recommendations is at this link:  http://www.bluemontcivic.org/docs/BCA_AFCA_joint_resolution.pdf
On the question of whether the membership should vote on the resolution, one member indicated opposition.  All remaining voting members favored bringing the resolution to a vote.  Upon polling those present and voting, the resolution passed with one dissenting vote.
Third Member of the Nominating Committee for Annual Elections
Thereafter, the President placed before the membership the next item on the meeting agenda: the designation and approval of a third member of the Nominating Committee for the June annual elections.  The nominee was David van Wagner and the membership unanimously approved his nomination.
The June 2022 election will vote for members of the Executive Board that are voting officer positions: President, First Vice President, Second Vice President, Secretary, Treasurer, and Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Committee (NCAC) Representative.  The election will also decide the occupants of the non-voting/advisory positions: NCAC Alternative Representative, four Civic Federation Delegates and four Alternate Civic Federation delegates. There are currently no nominees for First Vice President or Second Vice President.  The President encouraged more diversity among nominees, including more women.  Nominations are due to the Nominating Committee by May 23.  Members should contact exec@bluemontcivic.org to reach the Nominating Committee.  
Missing Middle Housing Study Update:

The First Vice President gave an update with reference to the “Missing Middle Housing Study.” County staff will be issuing the long-delayed draft proposal (Phase 2 Missing Middle Housing Study/Policy Framework) containing recommendations that certain “missing middle” housing types be legalized in almost all residential housing zones within the County.  The public comment period is proposed to be 30 days from the release of this draft, which had not been released at the time of this BCA meeting.  The civic associations of Arlington Forest, Boulevard Manor, and Glen Carlyn were finalizing a letter to the County Board requesting that comment period be extended by an additional three months in order to allow civic associations to engage, since County Board members and County staff had encouraged civic associations not to take positions on the Missing Middle Housing Study until its recommendations were released.  The Bluemont Civic Association  had been asked to sign on to this letter.  The Executive Board had agreed the BCA president could sign the letter. The First Vice President moved that BCA members ratify the Board’s decision that the president sign the letter.  The motion was seconded and received unanimous approval.  
May 25 Discussion with County Board Member Takis Karantonis:  
The President indicated that, in preparation for BCA’s upcoming May 25 meeting, at which BCA’s guest will be County Board Member Takis Karantonis, Mr. Karantonis’ office has requested that BCA send in some questions and issues Bluemont residents would like to discuss at our May 25 meeting.  The President asked the members to send any suggestions to the Executive Board at exec@bluemontcivic.org.  
Bluemont Junction Connector Paths at N. Illionois and N. Greenbrier Streets:

The President requested any additional neighborhood views on connectors to the Bluemont Junction Trail at N. Illinois Street and N. Greenbrier Street. Plans for these American with Disability Act-compliant paths were described at our March meeting. No comments were received. Photos of the planned trail locations are in the Photo Gallery of the County webpage, https://www.arlingtonva.us/.../Bluemont-Junction-Trail...
Safety Concerns Along N. George Mason Drive:

The President thereafter opened the floor to a matter of “new business.”  Resident Rob Rolling raised a number of pedestrian safety concerns regarding N. George Mason Drive between N. 7th Street and N. Park Street.  After a discussion of potential paths forward, it was agreed that Mr. Rolling consult with both Nick Pastore and Chris George about the best way to mobilize that portion of the neighborhood in furtherance of improved pedestrian safety outcomes, based on BCA’s experience in addressing safety concerns on 6th Street, N and N. Carlin Springs Road.
Summary Reports of Officers, Civic Association Delegates and Committee Chairs:

The President thanked volunteers who delivered the April newsletter to homes throughout Bluemont, and those who wrote articles for the newsletter.  She recommended residents attend the Vision Zero Open House on May 11 from 5 to 8 pm at the Lubber Run Community Center to meet with County officials working to reduce traffic deaths and serious injuries for all forms of transit.  She noted that BCA had posted League of Women voter information on the upcoming Republican convention and Democrat primary.  
The President discussed the response from the County Manager to the joint letter from the Arlington Forest and Bluemont Civic Associations about safety improvements to N. Carlin Springs Road, and the response to the County Manager she had sent as recommended by the BCA Board and N. Carlin Springs Committee Chair, which looked forward to following up in six months on the County’s evaluation of the intersections being evaluated by the County for enhanced pedestrian crossings, and the County study of N. Carlin Springs Road as part of its evaluation of the effectiveness of 30 mph speed limits for certain roads in Arlington.  
The President reported that, based on the decision of members at the March General Membership meeting, she had written DES to request its stormwater management team review the site plan for the 4600 N. Fairfax street redevelopment.  The president shared the report of Project Manager Rene Harris on upcoming improvements to the intersection of N. Kensington Street and the Bluemont Junction Trail, including that Mr. Harris had promised to consult DES about the BCA president’s recommendation that DES inform the schools about the needed detour to the Bluemont Junction Trail, since it was used by students to get to school, and that DES post signage along the trail to alert trail users to the detour.  
The First Vice President reminded everyone that the comment period to submit views to the Northern Virginia Transportation Authority (SYPComment@thenovaauthority.org) concerning the merits of a western entrance to the Ballston-MU Metro station ends on May 22, 2022.  

The Treasurer and Chair of the Lubber Run Watershed Group noted that seven civic associations are currently studying issues related to the Lubber Run watershed.  To repeat a summary of the Treasurer’s report, since the last meeting BCA had a beginning balance of $2,615.02, expenditures of $345.87 to cover the newsletter, leaving a current balance of $2,269.15.
A delegate summarized the Civic Federation’s April 12, 2022 meeting.  There were three noteworthy developments.  First, County staff announced that the County will adopt a “Stormwater Utility” fee similar to other jurisdictions in the region. The charges with regard to any property will be based upon the amount of impermeable surface on the property.  Second, the Civic Federation’s Task Force in Governance and Election Reform (TIGER) gave an update on its first set of recommendations for reform.  TIGER plans to present a report and final recommendations to the Civic Federation membership by June 2022.  Finally, the Civic Federation passed a resolution urging the County Board to require the County Manager to take into account the impact of tax rate increases on County residents and businesses.  See www.civfed.org.

There being no other business to discuss, the President adjourned the meeting at 8:58 p.m.
In-person Attendees:

Laura Kirkconnell (M)



Christopher George (M) (virtual)

Henry McFarland (M)



Hugh Robinson (M) (virtual)
Kate Mattos (M) (virtual)


George Rovder (M)



David R. Hughes (M)



William Barratt (M)






Bruce Leighton (M)



Dorothy Patton (M)






Allen Norton (M)



Suzanne Sundberg (M)
P.J. Dermer (M)



Rob Rolling (M)
David R. Smith (M)


             Virtual attendees listed in the record of the zoom meeting.
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